TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 5th March 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner
Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr John Dransfield 


Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey 


CCllr David Whipp


Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price


Apologies  Cllr Ruth Crompton, CCllr Jenny Purcell, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Ian Hartley, Cllr Beverley Robinson, Cllr David Barritt, Cllr Mark Attwood

Also present: Therese Edmonds
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 5th February 2018 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr Reyner seconded by Cllr Dransfield. 
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
CCllr Whipp advised that the list of major new road schemes has been published but there is nothing on the list for Trawden.  Some of the large potholes were repaired before Christmas but this is already starting to corrode.  Cllr Cockburn-Price has reported the ones outside the Chinese twice.  There is a problem with the surfacing on Winewall Lane where it appears to be crumbling away.  

Cllr Hodgson mentioned the wall on Skipton Road between CNC Support and Bankfield Street.  It belongs to Lancashire County Council and has been reported for falling away from the wall at CNC Support.  Adele to send the correspondence to CCllr Whipp for him to follow-up.

CCllr Whipp feels that Lancashire County Council should have been better prepared for the snow.  Adele has been contacted regarding grit bins that weren’t filled before the snow.  These have been reported online now.  If anyone has comments, they should be sent to CCllr Whipp.

Cllr Dransfield advised that some work has been carried out on the cobbles at Wycoller.  
Community Centre Update

Therese advised that the Trustees are currently renewing the licence for the Community Centre and applying for one for the proposed new shop.  The Solicitor has seen the lease and agreed that it is acceptable, but the Trustees have been warned that it could be a further 3 months before everything is complete.  Therese advised that the Rainbows group is closing due to lack of volunteers and that the Guides are looking for someone to run the group later in the year when Sylvia Davy finishes.

Therese advised that they had a successful open day on 10th February, but were disappointed that none of the Parish Councillors attended.  They had a lot of press coverage.

Tickets are still available for the Jazz night on 24th March.

The next meeting of the Trustees is on Monday 12th March.  Cllr Hodgson will attend.  The trustees are looking at setting up sub-groups so they can have a full meeting every 2 months.

Adele advised that there was still £1700 of allocated funding for opening of the shop which she would like to spend before the Parish Council year end.  Cllr Dransfield thinks that this should be paid to the Trustees as they would ring-fence it.  Seconded by Cllr D Storey.  Put to vote – all in favour.
Police report

PC Keates was unable to attend the meeting.
Cllr Cockburn-Price gave out the crime figures which had an increase of 7 crimes compared to the same period last year.  It was suggested that Adele writes to the Police and Crime Commissioner, the Inspector and Jerry Stanford voicing the concerns of increased crime and asking when the position of Community Beat Manager – Rural will be filled.
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Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that Tim Webber has responded and he is willing to fund a new bench in the Millennium Garden.

Adele has written to some more local businesses to see if they are interested in sponsoring a planter.  So far Guy’s Machinery, Marlyn Engineering and Blackburn and Blackburn Accountants have responded advising they would like one.  Adele has received an email advising that there is Parish Champions funding available; she will apply to this fund for the cost of the new planters.

Adele has received a cost from John Whiteside for the work needed on the bushes in the garden at Harambee Surgery.  It is £240.  Cllr Reyner proposed that we should confirm to John to go-ahead with this work; seconded by Cllr Dransfield.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Cllr Cockburn-Price will confirm if there is anything left in the budget for Trawden in Bloom as they have allocated an amount towards the Colne and East Way project.
Colne and District Committee meeting

Advice received that the appeal for the bungalow to the rear of Lyndhurst, Hall Road has been approved.
There has been some interest shown in developing a 20mph section through Trawden.  Further traffic checks are to take place on Hollin Hall.

The report states that the resident’s only parking on Church Street and Church View cannot be obtained at the moment as the spaces are used by residents for the vast majority of time.  Only if others were parked for more than 6 hours a day would this be re-looked at.

Adele has raised the issues of the Contractors parking opposite the Parish Hall and causing traffic flow problems.  She is constantly receiving messages and people stopping her in the street to complain about this.  Adele to send some photo’s to Cllr Cockburn-Price to see if anything can be done to alleviate the issues.  Both LCC and PBC have advised that they cannot implement restrictions as this is a temporary problem.
Neighbourhood Plan
Pendle Borough Council is currently having their Regulation 16 consultation, which is running from 23rd February to 6th April.  It has been well advertised and an examiner has been appointed.  Cllr Dransfield thanked Cllr Cockburn-Price for her fabulous letter of support of the Plan.  There was a discussion regarding the Local List. Cllr Cockburn-Price thinks that this can be done, but its title needs to be sensitive.  Cllr Dransfield suggested that the Trawden list be started with the Tram Tracks, Vaccary Walls, The Literary Institute, and Zion Chapel.  Cllr Cockburn-Price will send through some examples of the ones she has been working on.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that Colne Town Council have also promoted the consultation of the Plan on various platforms.
Allotments
Cllr’s D & C Storey have thought about Allotment Awards as discussed at the last meeting and come up with Best Newcomer, Best Large Allotment, Best Small Allotment and Best Use of Recycled Materials.  Once details have been finalised, Adele will contact all tenants to advise of the competition.

Cllr D Storey received a quote from John Whiteside for the trimming of trees on the allotments and it was £750.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that this work is carried out before they cause any problems.  Seconded by Cllr Dransfield.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to contact John Whiteside.  Adele has also included a sentence in the terms and conditions stating that all trees on the allotments are the responsibility of the tenant.  The Parish Council will no longer pay for any trees to be trimmed/removed.
Cllr Dransfield also suggested that an audit is done and tenants can be warned that they need to sort out any that are too large before they become dangerous.

Cllr’s D&C Storey will renumber the allotment plots and give to Adele so these can be advised with the invoices.

Cllr D Storey advised that John McNamara and Nick Elliot are looking at setting up an Allotment Committee.  The Parish Council think that this is a great idea.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

A meeting is scheduled for 6th April 2018 at Nelson Town Hall regarding parks and recreation grounds.  Cllr 
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Hodgson is unable to attend, so Adele and Cllr Dransfield will ensure they attend and report back at the next meeting.  The Friends of Trawden Rec group should also be in attendance at the April meeting with their business plan.
Incredible Edible Support
Adele has written to the Brownies and Guides but received no reply.  It therefore looks like there is nobody available to take over the scheme.
Parish Matters
Cllr Cockburn-Price suggested that there should be an opening ceremony of the Victorian Toilet once it is fully complete.  Adele to request the Chairman’s Chains of Office for Cllr Hodgson and invite Cllr Cockburn-Price, Cllr White, Cllr Foxley, Martin and Jacqui Watson, Kieron Melling, Craig Smith and the Mayor and Mayoress once the date has been set.

Cllr Hodgson has been to inspect the area to the rear of the bus terminus and removed some of the flagstones as they were uneven and posed a tripping hazard.

Cllr Hodgson advised that some of the wall on the Recreation Ground has fallen down near Stunstead corner.  Adele to report
Planning Applications

APPLICATION:18/0086/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full: Demolition of sheds and erection of replacement storage shed.

AT: Prospect Barn Colne Road Trawden, FOR: Mr &  Mrs Eastell

Sent out to all Councillors.  Response received from Cllr Crompton, no objections 

APPLICATION:18/0043/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full:  Retention of a single storey agricultural workers dwelling (Retrospective).

AT: Cowfield Farm Burnley Road Trawden, FOR: Mr Robert Airey
The Parish Councillors question the viability of the business. The numbers don't appear to stack-up, and they feel that the applicant is exploiting a loop-hole in the Local Plan that states that agricultural dwellings are permitted outside the settlement boundary. The design of the structure and materials at not in keeping with its surroundings or the Conservation area
APPLICATION: 18/0088/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Demolition of existing store and erection of new detached garden room with balcony (Re-Submission).

AT:37 Lane Top Winewall Colne, FOR: Mrs Fiona Wells
The Councillors feel that the building would not be in-keeping with its surroundings and, as there are listed buildings nearby, Policy ENV1 states "Ensure that the significance of any heritage asset (including its setting) is not harmed or lost without clear and convincing justification.
APPLICATION: 18/0142/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full:  Modifications to Parish Hall to form a day nursery with new windows, ramp to side and extended play  area.

AT: Church Hall, Church Street, Trawden
The ramp seems to be in a better position as it is set back from the road. The Councillors are concerned that the velux windows facing Church Street do not have obscured glass in them. For the protection of the children, the Councillors feel that this should be rectified and it should be stated that these should be obscured

Advice received that the external flue pipe at Parrock Farm has been approved

Advice received that the change of use for the Library has been approved
Advice received that the Erection of an agricultural worker's dwelling on Wycoller Road has been refuse
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Correspondence
Bank statement received

EMail received from the Rural Services network to see if the Parish Council is interested in working with utility Companies in helping spread the word about the Rural Utility Priority Services Register.  Adele to respond and advise the Parish Council are interested in this.

Advice received that the Council Tax and budgets are to be discussed at the Council meeting on 22nd February, and the outcome will be confirmed.  Example ‘Band D’ amounts received for all parishes

Combating Rural Crime leaflet received from NALC.  Sent out to all Councillors

Minutes from the Friends of Ball Grove group received

Agenda for the Scrutiny Management Team received.  Meeting to take place on 27th February 2018 at Nelson Town Hall

Notification received that the monthly mobile phone bill will increase by 4.1%

Email trail received regarding the work being carried out on the Pack Horse tracks above Wycoller

Notification received that there is still money available from the Parish Champions Funding via LCC

Minutes of the Community Cohesion meeting received.  Adele to bid for new sponsored planters which will be positioned on the wall on Skipton Road

Copy of letter of support for the Neighbourhood Plan received from Cllr Cockburn-Price

Confirmation received that the whole of Dean Street will be gritted, all the way to and including the turning area.

Severe Winter Bulleting received from Lancashire County Council.  Distributed to all Councillors

Consultation period and feedback requested regarding the closure of the council's transport information centres at Preston Bus Station, Nelson Interchange, Clitheroe Interchange and Carnforth Railway Station.
Invitation to purchase the Lancashire: A Journey into the Wild by John Lamb
Finance
Bank transfer of £19 approved for payment to Mr JB Hodgson for reimbursement of grit bin
Bank transfer of £3081.60 approved for payment to Marlyn Engineering upon completion of Victorian Toilet

Cheque for £50 approved for North West in Bloom entry

Meeting closed 9.5pm – next meeting 9th April 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 14th May, 11th June, 2nd July, 3rd September, 1st October, 5th November, 3rd December.
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